VICTORIA AND ALBERT MUSEUM BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Summary of the meeting of the Board of Trustees held on Thursday 19 July 2001

Present: Paula Ridley (Chairman), Professor Margaret Buck, Penelope, Viscountess  Cobham, Mr Rob Dickins, Professor Sir Christopher Frayling, Mrs Jane Gordon Clark, Sir Terence Heiser, Mr Rick Mather, Mr Jonathan Scott, Mr Antony Snow, Professor Sir Christopher White.

In attendance: Mr Mark Jones (Director), Mr Jim Close (Deputy Director), Dr Deborah Swallow (Senior Chief Curator)

1.
Masterplan for the South Kensington Site : i. ‘Welcome’ Project Progress Report; ii. The Spiral; iii. Capital Campaigns
Trustees received: a progress report on the ‘Welcome’ project from Gwyn Miles, Director of Projects; an overview of the Spiral project and a progress report from architect Daniel Libeskind and Cecil Balmond from Ove Arup; and a presentation on present and future Capital Campaigns from Lucy Blythe, Director of Development. The Board agreed that the major capital campaign should be taken forward as described in Mrs Blythe’s presentation.

2.
Matters Arising

· Mr Close reported that the proposed purchase by the V&A of the silver-gilt Reliquary Statuette of St Sebastian had been completed and that the object was on display in Gallery 26.
· Dr Swallow reported that the proposed purchase of the German Armorial Travelling Desk had been completed with the generous assistance of grants from the NACF and NHMF.
· Dr Swallow reported that the correct valuation for the painting by Edward Matthew Ward was £75,000.

· The Director reported that: the internal trawl notices for the four Keeper posts, the Head of Research, and the Director of Collections Services would be issued shortly, and that the interview boards for all those posts would be held in August and September; it was planned to hold interviews for the Director of Public Affairs post in October; the job description for the Head of Design was in preparation.

3.
Chairman's Report 
The Chairman reported on her meeting on 16 July with her fellow national museums and galleries chairmen at which a number of issues had been raised including insurance and trustee appointments.
4.
Director's Report
The Board noted the Director’s Report circulated for the meeting and the following further points:

· A sculpture by Dale Chihuly valued at c£35,000, which was on display as part of the Chihuly at the V&A exhibition, had been broken by an outside contractor; the accident was covered by insurance and the object had been replaced.

· Discussions were taking place about the future of the collection of designs by Oliver Messel which had been housed by the V&A since the early 1980s. 

· A letter had been received from the Bishop of Zamora, Spain, seeking repatriation of the custodia of the Colegiata de Santa Maria la Mayor which had been stolen in Toro on 25/26 November 1890 and which it was claimed was now in the V&A.  Staff in the  Metalwork Department were investigating.

· The Central Management Team had discussed recently comments from visitors to the Museum and had noted that the greatest number concerned gallery closures.

· Discussions were at an early stage with the National Gallery on making better mutual use of staff expertise, the collections and conservation.

· Apsley House, the Wellington Museum, had been presented with the award for Visitor Attraction of the Year (under 100,000 visitors) by the London Tourist Board.

5.
Corporate Plan

The Board noted the planned publication of the Corporate Plan for internal use pending the development of a different style of Plan next year as part of a new planning process.

6.
Proposed Major Loans by the Museum 

The Board approved the loan of the following objects:

· Madame de Pompadour by François Boucher, and a Pair of Celadon Vases from the John Jones Bequest, for exhibition at the Château de Versailles, the Kunsthalle, Munich, and the National Gallery, London.

· The Porch of Roslin Chapel. Preparatory drawing for frontispiece of ‘Scotland Delineated’ by David Roberts, from the Ellison Bequest, and The Entrance to the Crypt, Roslin Chapel by David Roberts, from the Sheepshanks Gift, for exhibition at the National Gallery of Scotland, Edinburgh.
· Chelsea Pensioners Reading the Waterloo Despatch by Sir David Wilkie, from Apsley House, the Wellington Museum, for exhibition at Tate Britain.

· Head of Medusa by Cellini, for exhibition at the Art Institute of Chicago and the Detroit Institute of Art.
7.
Proposed Major Acquisition by the Board
The Board approved the proposed acquisition of the Three English Late Medieval Oak Figures.

8.
Reports from Committees 


Buildings Strategy

The Committee had met on 16 July and the major item had been a presentation by Mrs Miles on the progress of the ‘Welcome’ project. 


Collections
· The Committee had met earlier that day to discuss the draft Terms of Reference for the Committee, which the Board approved subsequently.  

· The Committee had agreed that there should be a selection of acquisitions on display at each Board meeting. 


Development 

The Board noted the Development Report circulated for the meeting and the following further points:

· A proposed gift of £1 million would be received in August and a grant had been received from the Trusthouse Charitable Foundation for the British Galleries.

· A two-year conservation programme had been negotiated with Pirelli to support the conservation of eight objects some of which would appear in the Italian Terracottas exhibition at the V&A in the spring of 2002.

· The environment for public sponsorship was very difficult at the moment and the Development Department would be reviewing strategies in the summer; it was planned to give a presentation to Trustees on the overall strategy of the department later in the year.

· The new Patrons scheme continued to make progress.

Finance
· The full Report and Accounts for the Year Ending 31 March 2001 had been circulated to Trustees for information. 

· The Report and Accounts had been signed by the Chairman and the Director and hopefully had been laid before Parliament prior to the summer recess. 


Theatre Museum 


It was planned to present the redevelopment proposals for the Theatre Museum at its meeting in September.
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